TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Tuesday November 29, 2022
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Council Chambers
Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                         Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Eldon Bannister            Councillor Chris Kelly                     Councillor Judy Lander                  Councillor Roland Taylor

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope  

Regrets: Councillor Hayward, absent due to prior commitment. 

Mayor Bailey called the meeting to order and asked for the adoption of the agenda for this meeting.

MOTION #54- 2022– Rex/Bannister; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey called for a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting held on October 26, 2022.

MOTION #55 – 2022 Kelly/Taylor; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on October, 2022 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
REPORTS

Recreation Park Project

    Mayor Bailey reported the work on the rink building is still moving along and is near completion, but due to shortage of funds to complete the kitchen, the Committee is holding an auction in December to hopefully raise the funds necessary to finish the job. In the meantime, there is not reason why the rink itself can’t be flooded and used if weather conditions allow this to happen. 
Waste Site

     The site is continuing to run smoothly. 

Heritage Society

 Councillor Lander reported that they have nothing ongoing at

the moment but have events for 2023 already in the planning

stages, in particular a Fall Fair. The Fall Craft Fair arranged by

Victoria Ryan and held at the Recreation Room, have kindly

donated to the Heritage Society the sum of $270.00, the

proceeds from a ticket sale held during the day of the craft fair.  
Fire Department 

There was no one who came forward to apply for the position of Fire Chief and the Acting Chief, David Ellis, has now retired from the Fire Department. The Acting Deputy Chief, Lloyd Davis has agreed to take over the position of Acting Chief until a new Chief is appointed. MOTION #56 – 2022 Taylor/Bannister; resolved the present acting Deputy Fire Chief, Lloyd Davis, shall be appointed as Fire Chief (Acting) until such time as a new fire chief is appointed. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Shirley Clark, the Council liaison with the fire department has also retired from the department and Mayor Bailey will take over this position in the new year.
Hike Discovery

Deputy Mayor Rex reported there have not been any meetings so nothing to report at this time. 
Recreation Commission
The Recreation would like to thank Victoria and the Craft Fair for their donation of $360 from registration fees for the individuals who bought the table space to display their crafts.  

The new opportunity offered and accepted by the Recreation Commission to partner with the Sport for Life program, Physical Literacy for Communities (Pl4C) and Port Rexton, is getting underway with a meeting planned for December 8, 2022. Due to the financial transactions and large amounts of money involved at times, the Recreation have asked that the financing of this program be run through the town books for record keeping and auditing purposes. Council, being fully supportive of this new opportunity for our community, readily agreed to this request. 
MOTION #57 – 2022 Bannister/Lander; resolved the record keeping and handling of finances for the above Pl4C project shall be handled through the Town of Port Rexton records. All in favor, Motion carried. 
JCP Project
This project will end on Friday of this week. Once again a lot of work was done in the past 14 weeks with some major improvements  and additions made around our community. Projects like these go a long way in helping smaller communities do the necessary up-keep of community infrastructure. It is just unfortunate these types of projects do not offer insurable earnings.  
CORRRESPONDENCE
· A request was received from a seasonal resident on Long Lane   to adjust the plans for the recent approval to erect a cottage on his property. The adjustment would increase the size of the structure from 20’ x 20’ to 24’ x 24’, and to build a round or octagonal piece on the ocean side to gibe the look of a small lighthouse. This addition would be two stories reaching a height of about 20ft. Since these changes still conform to the zoning and building regulations a motion was made.
MOTION #58- 2022 –Taylor/Bannister; resolved the Approval in Principle will be granted for the adjustments in the plans for construction of this cottage, pending the approval of all other relevant departments and/or agencies. All in favour, Motion carried.
An approval certificate from Service NL for the septic system was received for a new residence on Rocky Hill Road. File for information 

An approval of the design for a septic system was received for a parcel of land located on World Pond Road. This is a parcel that was purchased from Crown Lands with the intent to build a residence on the property. To date there has been no activity other than testing for sewer design on this property, however before any construction can begin the property owners will have to submit their plans to Council along with an application for a permit to build. 

An up-date was received from the Municipal Assessment Agency,

submitted by Betty Moore, Mayor of Clark’s Beach and the MAA Board Chair, on behalf of our Eastern Director, David Hiscock of Bonavista. David’s wife, Collinette, sadly passed away on November 6th, while they were at the MNL Annual Convention in St. John’s. Council members all expressed sincere sympathy to David and his family. 

Council also received the Mayor’s report from the RCMP of the events and activities of the Clarenville/Bonavista District Area over the past year. 

A request was received from the Discovery Geopark for a donation to help them meet their financial commitments to the Federal and Provincial Governments during this phase of the project. The amount of $500 was mentioned as this was the amount contributed by the town in 2018 at the on-start of this venture. The Clerk was asked to check with other municipalities in the area to see what the other towns are contributing and if this amount is in keeping with other contributions then Council will do the same donation as before. 

Received from MNL was the announcement and introduction of their new CEO, Robert Nolan, who will be replacing the out-going CEO, Craig Pollett.
FINANCES
The financial report for October 26 to November 29, 2022 included in Council member’s packages was briefly discussed.

Revenue: $32,066.73 

Expenditure: $40,539.19

The Clerk explained that much of the expenditure is related to the JCP project and is included in the Financial Report submitted to the Department of Immigration Population Growth and Skills.

Invoices on hand for payment approval: 

Sherwood Enterprises Ltd. (road grading),                $  1,173.00 

Ervin Locke & Son’s (waste site and local road work,     8,751.50   

Rodway’s (invoice books),                                              224.25

MNL Core Program Courses taken by Councillor Lander, 1,750.00 
                                                                    Total:   11,898.75
MOTION #59 - 2022 – Rex/Bannister; resolved the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

2023 Budget: The Clerk referred to the Municipal Budget Estimates distributed to Council members which was in a format of a list of categories as set out in the budget template required by the department of Municipal and Provincial Affairs. The Clerk provides a further breakdown of the budget sections to supply expenditure figures based on the actual required for 2022 and accordingly, the expected expenses for 2023. The revenues to be expected for 2023 are calculated based on local revenues from taxes and other sources as well as funding which will be incoming from government, such as Municipal Operating Grants, Federal and Provincial Gas Tax Rebates. 

The format for the estimated expenses and income is; 

Column 1: Budgeted amounts for 2022

Column 2: Actual amounts for 2022

Column 3: Recommended budget amounts for 2023 

The clerk informed Council that the budget estimates were prepared on a basis of the same tax rates as last year and indicated these figures can be simply revised should Council decide to raise the mil rates. Of course, in preparing the budget the expenditure must first be determined, and then the sources of revenues tallied. When the revenues were calculated after the estimated expenses it was evident that a balanced budget can be done based on the figures provided.   

Council went through the prepared estimates item by item, questions were asked and explanations given for how figures were determined, based on rising costs, projected yearly maintenance, need for improvement, etc. 
All Council agreed that with the ever rising cost of living and the hard time many people have gone through and, still going through, a raise in taxes as well would be just another hardship during difficult times. With little more discussion a motion was made to accept the budget figures and the balanced budget of $341,000.

MOTION #60 - 2022 – Taylor/Bannister; resolved the prepared 2023 Budget estimates be accepted based on the same tax rates as 2022, transferred to the budget template, and presented for final motion of approval at the next Council meeting. All in favour, Motion carried.

Habitat Conservation Plan: The Clerk had a call from Zack Burrows and apparently they were waiting on Council to decide whether to keep the Devil’s Cove Beach conservation area in the plan. After explaining the Council thought they were doing a revised plan and that Council had decided not to move forward until the property owners in that area were consulted and the plan for conservation was fully explained to them, he agreed we should discuss this further in the new year.
Christmas Lighting and Social: The Clerk asked if the Christmas lights contest would go ahead again this year. It was decided that it should indeed go ahead. It is a good thing to lift spirits and get everyone into feeling the joy of Christmas. Having a beautifully lit community will certainly do that and the prizes are just a bonus for spreading the beauty of the Holiday Season.

It was decided that the Council Christmas dinner and social will be held on December 16th. Council will hold a meeting earlier in the evening, at 5:30, to clue up any year end business and to have a final look at the 2023 Budget before passing the resolution to send it off to the Department of Municipal Affairs.   

NEW BUSINESS

Councillor Lander asked questions about the Poll Tax, what it is exactly, who gets charged the tax, and why is it charged to a person who is living in the same house as their parents, or others, who are already paying a Property tax.

The Clerk explained the Poll Tax is one of the categories of taxes imposed under the Municipalities Act and not based on property ownership but on yearly income of those who live and work in a community or, may not live in the community but just work in the community. It is imposed much the same as the Provincial and Federal taxes, that is, when a person turns eighteen years of age, as an individual they pay taxes based on their income. As with all taxes a person is exempt if they do not earn above the Basic Personal Exemption amount for the year they are taxed.
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:25 pm, on a Motion 2022(61)Bannister/Rex. 
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
